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Prologue- The Book of Beginnings.  (Extracts) 
 
   Chapter One- 1. In the beginning was the 
Overlord, and the Greylords were with him.  
 2. Through them all things were made.  All things 
in the Heavens, over the Earth and under the Earth. 
  
3. All matter, physical and spiritual were created 
by them. 
 
  4. The Lords recreated time, and all the seasons. 

 And declared that it was all good... 
 
  5. They placed the stars and the planets into 
their orbits and the Greysphere to surround all.  
And they declared that it was all very good. 
  6. And all the Animals on the land, all the Fish 
in the Sea, all the Birds in the Air, and every 
other creature above and below the Earth were 
placed in the Greysphere, and the Lords declared 
that it was all very good indeed. 
 

  Chapter Two- 1. And lo!  Mankind was placed in 
the Garden, and the Serpent caused them to fall 
into Sin.  2. This is the origin of the curse of 
the Darkworld.  3. Alone and accursed, without hope 
of redemption until the great Redeemer came.  4. 
Still lost though, cut off from the rest of the 
Unisphere until the end times. 
 
  Chapter Three- 1. How thou art fallen, o denizens 
of UnderEarth, dwellers in darkness all. 2. How 
you, born of Mortal and Immortal, were cut down to 

the depths, cursed for eternity.  
3. Daughters of Demons, foul and unclean.  You were 
once greatest of all, but pride and sin became your 
master and so you were struck down to the depths. 
 
 4. You wanted a higher place, you wanted to exalt 
yourselves over all, but you were not strong 
enough, and lost your place in the Greysphere. 
  5. Cast down into the Earth, despised by Men and 
Angels, you foresaw a new order, a new Dominion and 
began building your empire, to organise each family 

and prey upon those on the surface.   
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   Chapter Four- 1. You watchers of the Grey, 
twisted embittered souls all.  Now you have cursed 
us all to live and die in darkness and ignorance. 
2. But I, Charrion, Preserver of truth, have seen 
the light, the light of the Cross. 3. For it was 
never supposed to be this way for the Grey.  Soon 
we shall be set free. 4. When A Tall Grey rises 
against the Dominion, with Outsiders to help him, 
then a new order shall come. 5. The Grey Tower 
shall fall, and the Grey shall be free. 

 
 
   The white-skinned Greylord sat in the centre of 
the cavernous control centre.  from this central 
complex located deep near the core of the planet, 
his command of the GreyEarth was absolute.  His 
giant, bulbous white head nodded slightly as his 
mind communed with the organic, semi-sentient 
compu-organism that diligently ran the system.  He 
turned from the Datascape and looked at the frozen 
form of the Tall Grey suspended in a tank of frozen 

gases, held in a state of suspended animation.  His 
almond black eyes gave no hint of emotion as he 
mentally ordered the revival process to begin.  It 
was time to end this.  This prison he had been 
locked in would soon be opened, and there was a lot 
to prepare for that. 
 
   He closed his ancient, tired eyes and re-linked 
his mind to the symbiotic computer, and sent the 
signal. 
   The beacon flared upwards, from the core, was 

detected in the Tower but not understood, except by 
those who watched, and travelled into space. 
   From there it split into three, each program 
designed to bring three specific ships here. 
 
   One was intercepted by a patrolling starship on 
the frontier of the Intergalactic Confederation.  
Another entered the time/space vortex and locked 
onto a craft headed for a similar place to this 
planet and diverted its course.  The last headed 
out of this dimensional sphere and to a place this 

being once called home. 
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   Everything had been set into motion.  He watched 
as the Tall Grey regained consciousness and then 
looked at the tank next to it.  He began the 
process again, this time on a Human whose return 
would inspire the end of everything that he had 
worked for.  But the GreyLord smiled, he did not 
care anymore. 
 
   It was time for everything to change.    
 
                                             

Chapter One. 
 
   The shadow of the Triangular shaped spaceship 
passed over the surface of the Moon.  Its black 
hull absorbed the light as it moved closer to the 
Earth.  A hum reverberated through the ship as 
plasma weapons and forceshields were activated.  A 
thousand years had passed since this ship had 
battled the Grey and narrowly escaped destruction. 
 It had flown beyond the barrier of the Darkworld, 
where they could not follow. 

 
   Now was the day of reckoning.  This time the 
trumpet would sound the downfall of the Grey 
Dominion.  The news of this triumphant return of 
the last of the Majestic agents would spread 
throughout both Over and UnderEarth.  The Grey 
Tower would tumble down and a new era would begin. 
 The ship entered the Earth‟s atmosphere, ready and 
prepared for the last battle. 
 
 

   The Grey Tower was the tallest structure on the 
surface of OverEarth.  It towered two thousand feet 
over the ruined jungle landscape that was once a 
thriving, bustling city known as Liverpool.  The 
grey, metallic surface of the Tower glinted in the 
sunlight of a new day, but the occupants of this 
monstrous edifice had other things on their 
enlarged grey craniums. 
 
   A dozen Grey Battlesaucers launched from the 
hanger section which ringed the top of the Tower, 

and ascended to intercept the Tri-ship. 
   Flashes of fire ignited in the morning sky as a 
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barrage of deadly laser fire spat from the tip of 
the Tri-ship and hit saucer after saucer, 
decimating the squadron in a matter of seconds. 
 
   Watching this awesome one-sided battle from the 
roof of a millennium old building was Thaddean 
Walker.  As an agent of the Skywatch sect, his task 
was to seek out any sign that the legendary 
Outsider would be returning.  The Agency had began 
a thousand years ago, as the Grey wars had begun, 
shattering the comfortable, pleasure-seeking 

culture of the twenty-first century.  Their mission 
was to search the Heavens and await the glorious 
reappearing of the great rescuer, the redeemer of 
the Darkworld.  His return would be heralded by an 
emissary from the past.  
 
 A voice in the wilderness of the Darkworld, 
preparing the way for a new beginning and a brand 
new day. 
   He knelt down and took an old-fashioned small 
video camera and a two way radio out of his small, 

camouflaged rucksack.  He dusted his khaki pants 
down as he stood up, clicked the transmission 
switch and spoke into the radio. 
   “Skywatch command.”  He said into the unit, his 
scouse accent actuated by the excitement in his 
voice as he watched the Tri-ship dance and swerve 
between and beneath the saucers.  The few that 
remained it chased over the top of the Mersey 
Habitation Dome, a vast, oblong citadel where the 
majority of Humanity had been herded into like 
cattle at the end of the Greywars in the twenty-

second century. 
   He smiled as he thought of how this could be the 
re-defining point in History.  The beginning of a 
new age for all of creation, what he had been 
waiting for all his life.  Now the day had come and 
his spine tingled with excitement.  The Grey Tower 
would fall at last!  The chokehold the Dominion had 
over the masses of Humanity would be broken by the 
one whose legendary power would cause the nations 
to tremble as he rides to establish his glorious 
throne upon the whole Earth. 

An acknowledgement from Headquarters brought him 
catapulting back to reality. 
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   “This is Agent Walker reporting in.  I am 
observing a battle over Merseydome between a large 
triangular cruiser and the remains of a grey 
battlesquadron.  This could be the Return!  I‟ll 
record the battle and check in again soon, out.” 
   He quickly put the radio down and picked up the 
camera, checking that it had a digital tape in, and 
recorded the last few moments of the battle as the 
last saucer exploded in a magnificent ball of 
flame.  He zoomed in on the Tri-ship as it circled 
round and flew directly toward the Tower.  At that 

moment, Walker turned to see wave after wave of 
heavily armoured Battlesaucers spew from it‟s maw 
like a plague of Locusts.  His heart leapt to his 
throat and he swallowed it again, leaving his 
throat dry.  
 
 He stood on the roof, rooted by terror beyond his 
worse nightmares at this awesomely horrific sight. 
 He was too chilled to even move as the Tri-ship 
passed overhead like a hurricane and mowed a path 
straight through them.  These ships were harder to 

bring down.  Several times it went straight into 
one, smashing it to pieces and knocking others out 
of it‟s way.  The Grey all fired as one, even 
destroying some of their own ships to bring down 
the enemy.  Walker could not understand how it 
could withstand being pounded on every side by 
blast after blast.  Suddenly, its back quarter 
erupted in an almighty explosion that damaged a few 
of the Battlesaucers surrounding it. 
 
   Walker watched as it fell, screaming from the 

sky, and crashed into the wasteland of the old 
city. 
   He could see from the smoke of the wreck that it 
was not very far from where he was.  He saw several 
saucers searching for a place to set down, and knew 
there was not much time before the Greytroopers 
arrived to ensure that there would be no survivors. 
 
   His heart skipped a beat as he thought of how 
this could be the opportunity for him to help free 
the world from the grip of the Dominion.  He 

excitedly packed his equipment back into his 
rucksack, and slinging it over his shoulder, began 
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to scramble down from the roof of the ruined 
school. 
 
 
   Once again the TARDIS was back in flight.  Sarah 
was stunned speechless as she thought of the non-
stop activity of the last few days.  At the end of 
the Lupton/Spider affair that saw the Doctor 
poisoned by radiation on the planet Metabelis Three 
as he had been fighting the rule of giant, mutant 
Spiders, Sarah had hoped for a lull, a chance to 

rest after so many adventures.  Apparently God, or 
fate or whatever had other things in store for her 
and her friends. 
 
   First of all, the Doctor‟s appearance had 
changed.  Not just that, but his whole personality 
and character had altered too.  If Sarah had not 
been there in UNIT headquarters to see it happen, 
she would never have believed it possible.  Then 
Harry Sullivan had joined them against the 
Scientific Reform Society and Professor 

Kettlewell‟s schizophrenic giant Robot.  Then Harry 
had messed around the TARDIS controls on the way to 
the moon and they wound up about ten thousand years 
in the future on an Ark-like space station.  They 
had found a parasitic insect species, the Wirrn, 
try to absorb the Humans on Nerva, but the Doctor 
had defeated them.  When they transmatted down to a 
new, green and pollution free Earth.  They fought a 
Sontaran scout who was carrying out horrible, 
sadistic tests on the crew of a crashed starship.  
While the Doctor fought Styre as a diversion, Harry 

had sabotaged his ship and caused it to self-
destruct. 
 
   The Timelords, the Doctors people, had then 
diverted the transmat to Skaro and instructed the 
Doctor to stop the Genesis of the Daleks.  Despite 
being caught up in a dirty, brutal war between the 
Nazi-like Kaleds and their enemies the Thals, the 
Doctor had managed to trap the first of the Daleks 
in an underground shelter.  Despite the Daleks 
evil, twisted creator, Davros, managing to betray 

and destroy the last cities of both the Kaleds and 
Thals.  Thal survivors had managed to band together 
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to help the Doctor entomb the Daleks.  From there 
they travelled back to Nerva before it had been 
converted to the Ark.  A deadly mysterious plague 
had wiped out nearly all the crew of the station.  
They uncovered a plot by a group of Cybermen to 
take over the station and destroy Voga, a planet 
rich in gold which had been discovered to be the 
Cybermens weakness.  After the Cybermen were 
destroyed, the Doctor found a message from the 
Brigadier asking for help, so they were on their 
way there now. 

 
   Sarah should never have gotten mixed up with 
UNIT and the Doctor in the first place.  The 
lengths she went to bag a story sometimes astounded 
even her.  She had impersonated her aunt Lavinia, a 
respected Virologist and Anthropologist, to gain 
access to UNIT who were investigating the 
disappearances of several scientists, and met the 
Doctor for the first time, who saw through her 
cover straight away.  They travelled back to the 
twelfth century and he rescued the scientists from 

the Sontaran warrior Linx, who had kidnapped them 
to help him repair his ship.  That first adventure 
had really opened her mind to the complexity of the 
Universe and made her determined to stick with the 
Doctor.  After all she had seen and done since 
then, nobody would believe her even if she could 
tell anyone anyway.  Ice Warriors, Spiders, Daleks, 
Cybermen.  Every Alien race she encountered had 
blown her journalistic scepticism right out of the 
tenth storey window.  Her entire perception of 
reality had been challenged and had disintegrated 

right before her eyes.  In a word, she was stunned. 
 She collapsed onto her bed and fell into a deep 
sleep straightaway as the excitement of her recent 
life exhausted her.   
 
   Harry had gotten a short shower, changed clothes 
and had a quick snack as soon as they had left 
Nerva beacon.  Now he was lounging around, 
stretched out on a comfortable sofa in the TARDIS 
library.  He too was mulling over recent events.  
When it came to surgery he was pretty confident and 

skilled, but since he began travelling with the 
Doctor and Sarah he found he was out of his depth. 
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 He was not usually clumsy or acted like a buffoon. 
 But now he was in uncharted waters and nearly 
everything went over his head.  He thought it would 
be a good idea for him to start acting rather than 
re-acting to situations.  It seemed that he was 
just a clumsy stooge, a court jester playing the 
fool for the king, as they did in the middle ages.  
 
 Well, it was time for him to pro-actively change. 
 He longed to return home, to the life he had.  He 
mused though that his life could never go back to 

how it was before, no matter how much he wished it 
would, after the experiences he had been through 
lately, he would never be the same again. 
 
   He got up and left the library, trying to 
remember which corridor would take him back to the 
console room.  He turned left, realised it went 
deeper into the TARDIS and turned around and walked 
the other way instead.  He opened the door at the 
end of the corridor and was relieved to see that it 
was the console room.  He still had trouble 

believing that this place was like a ship, only 
that it sailed through time and space rather than 
the sea.  On the outside it appeared to be an old 
early Twentieth century Police call box.  But in 
this case appearances were definitely deceiving.  
He saw that the Time rotor on the central console 
rose and fell repeatedly, indicating that they were 
still travelling, though the room looked empty. 
   “Doctor?”  He called out. 
   “Yes, Harry, didn‟t get lost again did you?”  A 
voice called out from the hexagonal console.  

Suddenly, a mop of curly hair bobbed up briefly 
from the other side of the console before 
disappearing again. 
 
   “I say Doctor, what are you up to?”  Asked 
Harry.  The mop returned, followed by the rest of 
the Doctor‟s head.  He flashed Harry what Sarah had 
christened his   „Cheshire cat smile‟ on account 
that it widely went from one ear to the other just 
like that character from Alice in wonderland. 
   “Oh just pottering around.”  The Doctor said 

dismissively, rising off the floor and nonchalantly 
checking a few instruments on the console.  
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Suddenly, the TARDIS lurched, sending them 
sprawling to the floor.  With a slight shudder, the 
TARDIS righted itself. 
 
   “What was that?”  Came the inevitable question 
off Harry.  The Doctor stood and frantically 
checked the instrumentation on the console.  Just 
then, Sarah came rushing in, a bit groggy from 
being rudely awakened by the tremor. 
   “What happened?”  She said, virtually parroting 
Harry‟s question. 

   The Doctor shook his head.  “I‟m not sure.  
Somehow we‟ve changed course.”  He frowned, then 
looked annoyed.  “It could be them, interfering 
busybodies.” 
   “You mean the Timelords again?”  Asked Sarah. 
   “Well, there are very few other beings in the 
Universe with the power capable of diverting the 
course of a TARDIS.  They always get a perverse 
kick out of intruding in my life.  Hypocrites!  
They say they don‟t interfere, but I‟m always their 
lapdog, well not this time!”  He began to angrily 

twist and turn dials, push buttons, everything he 
could think of to get back on course for Earth, but 
nothing worked.  The TARDIS was no longer under the 
Doctor‟s control. 
 
 
    Walker raced through the forested, overgrown 
wilderness as fast as was safely possible.  He 
strained every muscle in his body until it screamed 
with pain at the exertion.  Picking his way 
carefully through the jungle, he heard saucers 

circling overhead and blasting the area, trying to 
clear away enough foliage so they could safely land 
and kill whoever or whatever was in that ship.   
   He did not know how farther he had to go when he 
suddenly found his way blocked by a fallen, 
blackened tree and knew he was there. 
 
   Walker stumbled over the tree and was shocked 
senseless at the sight of the ruined, smoking 
carcass that was all that remained of the forward 
section of the ship.  He wondered how the occupants 

would have survived such an ordeal, as the ship had 
splintered apart, cracking open like an egg and 
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scattering over the area. 
 
   He walked over to it and could feel the 
blistering heat from the intense fire that had 
battered into it.  His inspection of the damage was 
interrupted as a sighing groan came from its side.  
 
 He looked and saw a small hatch begin to slowly 
and surely creak open.  He stood his ground, 
bravely facing the hatch as it fell with a bang to 
the ground, and something began to emerge from the 

craft. 


